



Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen 

Meeting Minutes


Unapproved

January 2, 2020
Members present:
Chairman Dave Senecal, Dave Bowers, Linda Murray, Brad Harriman and Paul O’Brien. 
Members absent:
None. 
Staff present:
Town Manager, James S. Pineo, Finance Director Troy E. Neff, Public Works Director Dave Ford, Planning and Development Director Matthew Sullivan and Recording Secretary, Amelia Capone-Muccio. 
Chairman Senecal opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.  
Non-Public Session 

Mr. Pineo stated a non-public session is not needed.  
1. New Business-

a. 2020 Proposed Warrant Article Review
Chairman Senecal stated this meeting is for the Board to complete the review of the Warrant Articles and will take limited comments on the discussion. 
Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article C: 2020 Operating Budget that was approved by the Budget Committee last week. See attached 

Chairman Senecal stated the Budget Committee has a Public Hearing scheduled for January 9, 2020. 

Mr. O’Brien noted that the budget is up .19% and 1.75% for the General Fund and commended the Town Manager and staff for presenting a lean budget. 
Mrs. Murray questioned the tax rate impact. 
Mr. Pineo replied that has not been calculated yet. 

It was moved by Dave Bowers and seconded by Brad Harriman for the Board of Selectmen to recommend Article C: 2020 Operating Budget. Members voted and all in favor, the motion passed. 

Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article I: Carry Beach Parking Lot and Beach Water Quality Improvements. (See attached) He stated that the Board has been discussing whether or not to bond this project; He noted that the Finance Director has reached out to some local banks but has only heard back from the Bond Bank who is offering 5 years @ 2% ($27,225) for a total of $477,025. 

Mr. O’Brien questioned for clarity, it’s an extra $27, 000 for the 5 year bond. 

Mr. Senecal replied it is and they need to decide if they want to pay that extra or cover it in one year.  

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Dave Bowers for the Board of Selectmen to recommend as a bond, Article I: Carry Beach Parking Lot and Beach Water Quality Improvements as recommended at this meeting. Members voted, Dave Senecal opposed, and all others in favor, the motion passed. 

Mr. Pineo noted that the numbers provided are an estimate and it could be less or more depending the rate. 
Mr. Senecal stated he voted to not recommend because he would rather not bond the article. 

Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article J: Building Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund. (See attached) He stated that previous discussions have been had whether or not to increase the funding on this article and noted the balance is $137, 000 with $30,000 spent to date. 

Mr. Harriman noted that if they increase it to $50,000 it will increase the tax rate. 

Mrs. Murray stated she prefers to increase it to $50,000 to stay ahead of the game.  

It was moved by Brad Harriman and seconded by Linda Murray for the Board of Selectmen to increase Article J: Building Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund to $50,000 and to recommend it. Members voted, all in favor, the motion passed. 

Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article L: Public Safety Building Capital Reserve Fund (See attached) He stated that this article will be retitled and that there is still work to be done with regards to the future of the public safety building including continuing to review site locations. 
Mr. O’Brien noted removing the word “not”. 

It was moved by Paul O’Brien and seconded by Linda Murray for the Board of Selectmen to recommend Article L: Public Safety Building Capital Reserve Fund. Members voted, all in favor, the motion passed. 

Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article P: Recreational Dock Repairs. (See attached) He stated this article has been revised with more clear language and updated calculations that makes more sense. 

Mrs. Murray questioned what happens if they don’t get the $130,000 grant? 

Mr. Ford replied they are optimistic about receiving the grant, but if they do not they will do what they can with the funds available and re-apply next year. 

Mrs. Murray clarified that they will move forward with the Capital Reserve funds in 2020 even if they do not get the grant funds. 

It was moved by Paul O’Brien and seconded by Brad Harriman for the Board of Selectmen to recommend Article P: Recreational Dock Repairs. Members voted, all in favor, the motion passed. 

Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article O: Whiteface Mountain Conservation Easement. (See attached) He stated there is no need to make a recommendation on this article per Attorney Puffer. 

Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article Q: Libby Museum Renovation and Expansion. (See attached) He stated that Alana Albee could not be here this evening as she is attending a meeting in the Town of Tuftonboro and he will do his best to answer questions on her behalf. 

Mr. Harriman stated that the intent of is to break up the project between the renovation which is the Town of Wolfeboro portion (for life safety code) and the expansion sponsored by the Friends of the Libby in the amount of $438,850. 

Mr. Pineo asked Mr. Harriman to explain his role on the Friends of the Libby Museum. 

Mr. Harriman replied he is a member of the Friends of the Libby Museum and the current Chair and noted some of the members are also here tonight. 
Chairman Senecal clarified that the plan is to bond $1.9 million dollars and the rest of the funds will come from Biber Foundation and the Friends of the Libby Museum. 

Mr. Pineo replied yes and the Warrant Article was drafted with language similar to the Library Warrant Article and the bond information received is 3.75% interest rate for a total of $770,000 in interest. 
Mrs. Murray stated she believes the $64,567 should be subtracted from the total amount. She also stated she would like to see a copy of the signed pledges and donations that make up the $438.850, this how they presented the Library project and is useful information for the Deliberative Session. 

Mr. O’Brien stated it is also good information to know the amount of cash in the bank. 

Mr. Pineo replied he knows of $12,170 in pledges and $79,752 is in the bank for a total of $91,922. 

Mr. O’Brien questioned the amount from the Schroth fund and the status of the parking lot. 

Mr. Pineo replied there were no funds raised in 2019 and the parking lot is still a work in progress. 

Mr. O’Brien would like to know the cost of the parking lot and has concerns about the trailer parking. 

Mr. Pineo stated the parking lot is not schedule to be reviewed until January 7th. 

Mrs. Murray expressed her concern about the trailer parking as well, it is not included in the plan. She understands the trailer parking is on the town portion and the proposal was to back the trailers into the lot, which creates a safety concern. She needs further clarity on the proposal for both lots as it does not appear to be included in this information. 

Mr. O’Brien questioned the restoration of Dr. Libby’s collection. 

Mr. Harriman replied that is not included in this, restoration of the collection is done by the Friends of the Libby Museum.

Mr. O’Brien questioned the cost of the collection restoration. 

Julie Jacobs addressed the Board, a member of the Friends of the Libby Museum, and stated they do not have plans to restore any of the exhibits, they will be moved and stored during construction. She noted they do have an ongoing general maintenance of the collection separate from this project. 
Mrs. Murray stated that in her review of the documents provided it prompted her to review the terms of the will and the 1956 Warrant Article (which she read from) and referred back to numerous documents as follows; the 90th anniversary magazine dated June 20th, 1956 noting repairs completed by donations, in 1987 the Friends of the Libby was formed to help do renovations by donations, in 1990 the Libby became its own Town Department and she also provided a summary of the Libby Museum’s annual budget between 2008 and 2020, including the staffing of the museum. She expressed her concern the proposed renovation/expansion has the museum with two floors and she is concerned how the museum will be able to run with the current staff with the additional space and that currently they do not have the correct operation costs and without that they cannot provide accurate information to the taxpayer. 
Mr. O’Brien stated he shares the same concerns as Mrs. Murray and that he does not know how they can have a large expansion, but not increase the operating costs. He feels more information is needed on the actual costs as there seems to be a lot of unknown costs associated with this project. He feels the standards have not be met per the agreement dated 4/9/2018. 
Chairman Senecal stated that maybe they can get more clear answers on this by next Wednesday’s meeting? 

Mrs. Murray stated that they also do not know the time frame for raising the $438,000. 

Laura Hammond addressed the Board and stated she would like to make a list of what the Board is looking for to share with Alana Albee so she may answer these questions. She noted there are no plans to in this project to restore the collection. 

Mr. O’Brien replied he read in the minutes that there was some restoration of the collection. 

Mrs. Murray stated she would like a plan on how the museum will run with the current staffing level, she feels that is not realistic figures for this expansion and she needs to know the cost to run the new museum. 

Mr. O’Brien stated that he met with Alana Albee and discussed the costs associated with running a museum and agrees they do not have an accurate figure for the operation of the museum as well as not costs for the parking lots. 

Mrs. Murray stated that the Board of Selectmen needs to discuss the trailer parking. 

Matthew Sullivan addressed the Board and stated that the staff discussed the parking lots three weeks ago and the main concern was safety, as there is limited space on Lang Pond Road. He noted that Government use can have exemptions, but they do need to be sure to address the safety aspect of a town parking lot. He stated ultimately the Planning Board has the authority to waive the use, but the project is not at that step yet. He noted no cost was included in the proposal and that the lot is viewed as the Town’s responsibility. 
Mr. O’Brien stated that what the Town is to be responsible for should also be included in the plan. He stated he looks for three things in a project, is the plan complete, is it the right thing to do and is it logical. 
Mr. Senecal agreed, the lot across the street has limited parking and if more visitors come they won’t have parking to accommodate it. It is important to have a parking plan included in the proposal. 

Mrs. Murray suggested noting this article is a draft and more information is needed when it gets forwarded to the Budget Committee. 
Mr. Pineo noted he has made the Budget Committee aware that two Warrant Articles are still pending information. 

Mr. O’Brien noted that the letter from the Biber foundation states January 6, 2020 and advised the Town Manager to check to see if there is a grace period. 

Chairman Senecal suggested tabling this article to the next Board meeting January 8th. 

Mrs. Murray stated she would like clarity on if the $64, 567, is it included in the total or not?
Mr. Pineo read Warrant Article V: Municipal Revaluation. (See attached) He stated that this article will be discussed on Jan 8 as it is still pending negotiations.  

b. Proposed order of Warrant Articles
Mrs. Murray stated she proposes the following order of the articles:
· Libby Museum

· Carry Beach

· Leave Time

· Revaluation

· Roads

· Operating Budget

· Recreation Dock repairs

· Water Quality

· Public Safety Building

· Capital Reserves

· Enterprise Funds

· Union Contracts

· Petition Warrant Articles as they come in

Mr. Pineo stated that he will forward the Warrant Articles to the Budget Committee for their meeting on Jan. 6th. 
c. Public Input
Suzanne Ryan addressed the Board and referred to several previous years Warrant Articles from the Town reports that she will be seeking copies of and noted the history of the Board recommended or not recommending non-financial Warrant Articles and such is a decision of Board, with that being said she would like to see them support the article for White Face Mountain. She also spoke to the assets management plan a 5 year proposal put forth in 2012. She further stated that she’d prefer to see funds that were left over from this year put towards the Clark Museum complex that is in in dire need of some upgrades. 
Mr. Pineo noted that they are scheduled in 2020 to fund $17,000 for the painting of the Clark Museum.

Mrs. Ryan stated it need more than just a little work and there is no 10 year plan for the funds in the account, she would like to see them expend that money on upgrades to that facility. 

Mr. Pineo stated the funds from the year are to purchase a Codes vehicle and the equitpment upgrades for WCTV both reduced 2020’s budget by doing them this year. 

Mrs. Ryan stated she would have like to see those funds go to Carry Beach. 

Mr. O’Brien stated he feels the Town Manager made a good decision on the use of those funds. 

Peter Pijoan stated the Warrant Article taping is scheduled for January 15, 2020 at 2:00 PM at WCTV. 

Being no further business before the Commission, Chairman Murray entertained a motion to adjourn. 

Dave Bowers moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to adjourn at 7:55 PM. Brad Harriman seconded. Being none opposed, the motion passed.

Respectfully submitted, 

Amelia Capone-Muccio
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